SCED and business delegation begin
visit in Bangkok (with photos)

The Secretary for Commerce and Economic Development, Mr Edward Yau, and
a delegation comprising business people, professionals and start-up
representatives began their visit in Bangkok, Thailand, today (November 27),
meeting trade and commerce officials, getting updates on Thailand's
investment opportunities and engaging in a business networking event aimed at
forging closer collaboration.

Upon arrival in Bangkok from Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, after a two-day
visit there, Mr Yau and the delegation met with the Deputy Minister of
Commerce of Thailand, Mr Weerasak Wangsupakitkosol, to learn about the latest
economic developments of the country and promote the various unique
advantages that Hong Kong can offer as an ideal partner for Thai businesses.

Mr Yau said that Hong Kong enterprises and professionals are interested
in assisting the Thai Government in its active pursuance of various
infrastructure projects. The Belt and Road Initiative offers ample
opportunities for mutual co-operation and collaboration for both sides, he
said, adding that Hong Kong has played a pivotal role in the Initiative.
Riding on the various unique advantages as an international financial centre
and the rich pool of professionals operating under international standards
and practices, Hong Kong is best placed to be the platform for providing the
whole spectrum of professional services as well as in facilitating capital
flows and project financing, he said.

Thailand was the third largest trading partner of Hong Kong in
merchandise trade among all Association of Southeast Asian Nations member
states in 2018, with the total value of merchandise trade amounting to
US$19.5 billion.

Mr Yau and the delegation also attended a briefing jointly organised by
the Department of International Trade Promotion of Thailand and a
professional services firm on Thailand's infrastructure market opportunities
and its start-up scene.

Mr Yau will attend a business networking dinner this evening with the
Hong Kong business community in Thailand. He will continue his visit
programme in Bangkok tomorrow (November 28).
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Tender awarded for site in West
Kowloon

The Lands Department announced today (November 27) that the tender for a
site, Kowloon Inland Lot No. 11262 at the junction of Lin Cheung Road and
Austin Road West, Kowloon, has been awarded to the highest tenderer, Century
Opal Limited and Max Century (H.K.) Limited (parent company: Sun Hung Kai
Properties Limited), on a 50-year land grant at a premium of $42,232,000,000.

The tenderers, other than the successful tenderer, in alphabetical
order, with the name of the parent company where provided by the tenderer in
brackets, were:

(1) City Champion Investments Limited (CK Asset Holdings Limited); and

(2) Novel Icon Limited (Chinese Estates Holdings Limited, Henderson Land
Development Company Limited, Lifestyle International Holdings Limited, Sino
Land Company Limited and Wharf Estates Limited).

Kowloon Inland Lot No. 11262 has a site area of about 59,746 square
metres and is designated for non-industrial (excluding residential, godown
and petrol filling station but including hotel) purposes. The minimum gross
floor area and the maximum gross floor area are 176,400 sq m and 294,000 sq
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m respectively.

LCQ6: Police open fire incident on
November 11

Following is a question by the Dr Hon Kwok Ka-ki and a reply by the
Secretary for Security, Mr John Lee, in the Legislative Council today
(November 27):

Question:

It has been reported that on the 11th of this month, a traffic police
officer, while clearing roadblocks, pulled out his service revolver and
pointed it at the chest of a man several feet away. The two persons then
drew close to each other and got into a scuffle. While grabbing that man in
a headlock with his left arm, the traffic police officer pointed his service
revolver at another unarmed, black-clad man walking toward him, and fired at
him without giving a warning. The black-clad man was shot and fell to the
ground. Without examining the injuries of the black-clad man who was lying
face down on the ground and unresponsive, an anti-riot police officer, who
subsequently arrived for reinforcement, used plastic strings to tie the left
hand of that man, turned him over and pulled him up to sit on the ground.
The man wounded with the gunshot was subsequently taken to the hospital for
treatment and was in a critical condition at one time. In this connection,
will the Government inform this Council:

(1) as Chapter 29 of the Police General Orders stipulates that the level of
force to be used by police officers shall be minimal and reasonably required
under the prevailing circumstances, whether it has studied if the shooting by
the traffic police officer was in breach of the requirement, and whether it
has assessed his psychological quality at the time of the incident to see if
he was fit to perform duty;

(2) if there are guidelines stipulating that police officers must, when
making an arrest, gain an understanding about whether an arrestee is injured
and the degree of injuries he or she has sustained, as well as how to avoid
exacerbating the injuries of an injured person during the arrest; if there
are such guidelines, whether it has studied if the aforesaid way of handling
by the anti-riot police officer was in breach of the guidelines; and

(3) given that the news organisation which videotaped the incident issued a
statement criticising the Police for showing the relevant footage at a police
press conference without obtaining its consent, and that the footage shown
was incomplete, thus failing to let members of the public understand the
whole story of the incident, whether the Police will apologise to the news
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organisation, and whether the Police has assessed the impact of such practice
on its credibility?

Reply:
President,

It is the Police’s statutory duty to maintain public safety and public
order. When public order and public safety are severely threatened by
situations such as illegal road blockage, paralysed traffic, unlawful
assemblies and violent charging of police cordon lines, the Police must take
appropriate actions to maintain law and order and safeguard public peace.

I must stress that if members of the public express their views in a
peaceful, rational and lawful manner, the Police need not use any force. In
fact, the serious violence and illegal acts have caused the death of an
innocent citizen whose head was hit by a brick. Since June 9, this year till
November 26, over 2 600 people were injured in large-scale public order
events and attended public hospitals for treatment, including a victim who
was seriously burnt by a rioter setting inflammable liquid on him. Among the
injured persons, over 470 were police officers whose injuries included cuts,
burnt by corrosive liquid, bone fracture, serious burns, injuries by being
hit by an arrow, etc.

The Police have stringent rules and guidelines on the use of firearms.
Generally speaking, police officers may use firearms to protect anyone,
including themselves, from the threat of death or serious injury. Besides,
police officers will give verbal warnings prior to the use of firearms as far
as circumstances permit and, where practicable, give the person(s) being
warned every opportunity to obey police orders before using firearms.

Every police officer, whether newly recruited or serving, has to go
through rigorous training on the use of force in order to fully understand
different legitimate uses of force in a safe and effective manner, in order
to achieve the relevant purpose.

Starting from around 6.30am on November 11, rioters set roadblocks with
sundries at multiple locations in Hong Kong, wilfully blocking roads and
seriously obstructing traffic, including in Cross Harbour Tunnel at Hung Hom
towards Hong Kong Island, Tate's Cairn Tunnel towards Diamond Hill and Tuen
Mun Road towards Kowloon. That day was a Monday. The illegal acts of the
rioters severely affected the public’s daily lives, given that many citizens
have to go to work or school during rush hours in particular.

With regard to the police open fire incident that occurred in the
Eastern District on Hong Kong Island on November 11, the Police’s
investigation is actively going on. As it involves criminal cases and
possible litigation, it is inappropriate for me to comment in detail.
Therefore, whilst answering the Member’s question as far as possible, I can
only cite information made public by the Police, and adhere to the principle
of not affecting the relevant investigation and judicial proceedings.



My reply to various parts of the question is as follows:

(1) At about 7.20am on November 11, a police open fire incident happened in
the Eastern District on Hong Kong Island. At that time, when officers from
Traffic Hong Kong Island drove police vehicles past the junction of Shau Kei
Wan Road and Tai On Street, they came across illegal roadblocks and thus got
off to clear the obstacles. Officers from the Traffic Branch were not anti-
riot police and did not have full protective gear. At that time, some people
at the scene approached the police officer, and got into a fierce scuffle
with him, during which a person tried to touch his service revolver. Taking
into account the immense danger posed to the public if his service revolver
was snatched and that his life was threatened, the traffic police officer
fired a shot which hit a male.

Other people did not stop thereafter and continued to come up to scuffle
with the officer and attack him. As the threat had not been resolved, the
officer fired two subsequent shots but hit no one.

a€<«<At the scene, the Police arrested a male for the alleged offence of
"attempted robbery of firearms", and another male for the alleged offences of
"attempted robbery of firearms", "assisting offenders", "possessing an
instrument fit for an unlawful purpose" and "unlawful assembly".
Investigation of the case is actively on-going.

I must point out that snatching firearms is a serious criminal offence
with very dangerous consequences. Should a revolver fall on the hands of
criminals, deaths and injuries may be caused and the consequence is
unimaginable. Upon preliminary investigation, the Police consider that, in
view of the pressing situation at the time, the open fire was lawful and
reasonable.

The case has been passed to the Regional Crime Unit of Hong Kong Island
for investigation. The officer has received the Post Shooting Mandatory
Interview Service offered by the Psychological Services Group of the Force
according to the usual Police’s procedures and guidelines.

(2) Arrested persons have the right to receive treatment and the Police have
a duty to make arrangements. According to the Police’s guidelines, if an
arrested person is injured at the scene of crime or during arrest, that
person will be sent directly to the hospital. Most police officers have
received first aid and basic medical training and are able to provide
preliminary treatment for injured persons before ambulance personnel arrive
at the scene. In handling injured arrestees, the Police must also consider
the safety and security of arrestees.

After the shooting incident, members of the Police Tactical Unit were
summoned to the scene as reinforcement, and bound the arrestee with plastic
strings on arrival. Having found the arrestee suffered a gunshot, the
officer immediately stopped the action and provided preliminary treatment for
the patient before ambulance personnel arrived at the scene.



(3) The Police have been committed to providing timely information and
assistance to facilitate media reporting by media groups. When disseminating
information, while taking into account the general restrictions, the Police
will also consider the severity of the incident and the public’s right to
know so as to strike a balance in the overriding public interest.

Having regard to the public concern over the police shooting took place
on that day and the various queries on the incident circulating on the
Internet, the Police played a video footage showing the incident at the press
conference held on the afternoon of the same day. The related video footage
has never been altered by the Police, and the purpose was to clearly explain
to the public what happened at that time as early as possible.

Thank you President.

SCS visits Trade and Industry
Department

The Secretary for the Civil Service, Mr Joshua Law, visited the Trade
and Industry Department (TID) today (November 27) and met with staff of
various grades to learn more about the department's work and exchange views
on matters of concern.

Accompanied by the Permanent Secretary for the Civil Service, Mr Thomas
Chow, Mr Law first met with the Director-General of Trade and Industry, Ms
Salina Yan, and the directorate staff to get an update on the department's
work in facilitating and supporting the development of trade and industry,
enhancing relations with trading partners and supporting Hong Kong's
enterprises, as well as the challenges ahead.

Mr Law then visited the Systems Division to understand the processing of
applications for the Certificate of Hong Kong Origin — Closer Economic
Partnership Arrangement (CO(CEPA)). He said he was pleased to learn that the
TID has been issuing the electronic CO(CEPA) since May 2016, thus providing a
prompt and convenient service to enterprises.

At the Europe Division, Mr Law was briefed on the department's work in
expanding Hong Kong's free trade agreement and investment agreement networks.
He also toured the Support and Consultation Centre for Small and Medium
Enterprises under the Industries Support Division to better understand the
daily work of front-line colleagues, including the provision of business
information and advisory services, and the enhancements to funding schemes to
better support Hong Kong enterprises.

Before concluding his visit, Mr Law met with staff representatives of
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various grades at a tea gathering to exchange views on issues of concern. He
praised colleagues for their dedication and encouraged them to continue to
help Hong Kong enterprises diversify other markets and promote Hong Kong's
economic development.

MoU between Hong Kong and Incheon in
Korea on conservation of migratory
waterbirds takes effect

The Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) for the Conservation of Migratory
Waterbirds signed by the Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department
(AFCD) and the Environment Bureau of the Government of Incheon Metropolitan
City takes effect today (November 27). The MoU strengthens the conservation
of migratory waterbirds especially the Black-faced Spoonbill, and establishes
the Sister Flyway Network Sites Arrangement between Mai Po Inner Deep Bay in
Hong Kong and Songdo Tidal Flat in Incheon pursuant to the Sister Site
Program of the East Asian-Australasian Flyway Partnership (EAAFP).

Mai Po Inner Deep Bay and Songdo Tidal Flat, both of which are located
in the East Asian-Australasian Flyway, are important coastal feeding and
roosting grounds for threatened waterbirds that migrate along the East Asian-
Australasian Flyway annually. By establishing the sister arrangement between
these two Flyway Network Sites under the MoU, the Director of Agriculture,
Fisheries and Conservation, Dr Leung Siu-fai, and the Director General of the
Environment Bureau of the Government of Incheon Metropolitan City, Mr Baig
Hyeon, endeavour to collaborate in promoting conservation of these wetlands
and migratory waterbirds, especially Black-faced Spoonbills, which have been
recorded in both sites. Areas of cooperation include information exchanges,
capacity building, enhancement of public awareness on conservation and
initiation of collaboration with relevant authorities and organisations.

The Assistant Director (Conservation) of AFCD, Mr Simon Chan, will
attend the Songdo Urban Waterfowl Wetland Development Conference, hosted by
the Incheon Metropolitan City Government, EAAFP, the Incheon Free Economic
Zone Authority and the Korean Wetlands Society tomorrow (November 28) to
share experiences on wetland conservation and management.
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